US Major Crops' Uncertain Climate Change Risks and Greenhouse Gas Mitigation Benefits

Ian Sue Wing, Erwan Monier, Ari Stern and Anupriya Mundra



Report No. 285 October 2015 The MIT Joint Program on the Science and Policy of Global Change combines cutting-edge scientific research with independent policy analysis to provide a solid foundation for the public and private decisions needed to mitigate and adapt to unavoidable global environmental changes. Being data-driven, the Program uses extensive Earth system and economic data and models to produce quantitative analysis and predictions of the risks of climate change and the challenges of limiting human influence on the environment—essential knowledge for the international dialogue toward a global response to climate change.

To this end, the Program brings together an interdisciplinary group from two established MIT research centers: the Center for Global Change Science (CGCS) and the Center for Energy and Environmental Policy Research (CEEPR). These two centers—along with collaborators from the Marine Biology Laboratory (MBL) at Woods Hole and short- and long-term visitors—provide the united vision needed to solve global challenges.

At the heart of much of the Program's work lies MIT's Integrated Global System Model. Through this integrated model, the Program seeks to: discover new interactions among natural and human climate system components; objectively assess uncertainty in economic and climate projections; critically and quantitatively analyze environmental management and policy proposals; understand complex connections among the many forces that will shape our future; and improve methods to model, monitor and verify greenhouse gas emissions and climatic impacts.

This reprint is one of a series intended to communicate research results and improve public understanding of global environment and energy challenges, thereby contributing to informed debate about climate change and the economic and social implications of policy alternatives.

Ronald G. Prinn and John M. Reilly, *Program Co-Directors*

For more information, contact the Program office:

MIT Joint Program on the Science and Policy of Global Change

Postal Address:

Massachusetts Institute of Technology 77 Massachusetts Avenue, E19-411 Cambridge, MA 02139 (USA)

Location: Building E19, Room 411 400 Main Street, Cambridge

Access: Tel: (617) 253-7492 Fax: (617) 253-9845 Email: *globalchange@mit.edu* Website: *http://globalchange.mit.edu/*

US Major Crops' Uncertain Climate Change Risks and Greenhouse Gas Mitigation Benefits

Ian Sue Wing,*† Erwan Monier,[‡] Ari Stern,[§] and Anupriya Mundra[¶]

Abstract

We estimate the costs of climate change to US agriculture, and associated potential benefits of abating greenhouse gas emissions. Five major crops yield responses to climatic variation are modeled empirically, and the results combined with climate projections for a no-policy, high-warming future, as well as moderate and stringent mitigation scenarios. Unabated warming reduces yields of wheat and soybeans by 2050, and cotton by 2100, but moderate warming increases yields of all crops except wheat. Yield changes are monetized using the results of economic simulations within an integrated climate-economy modeling framework. The economic effects of uncontrolled warming on major crops are slightly positive—annual benefits < \$4B. These are amplified by emission reductions, but subject to diminishing returns—by 2100 reaching \$17B under moderate mitigation, but only \$7B with stringent mitigation. Costs and benefits are sensitive to irreducible uncertainty about the fertilization effects of elevated atmospheric carbon dioxide, without which unabated warming incurs net costs of up to \$18B, generating benefits to moderate (stringent) mitigation as large as \$26B (\$20B).

Contents

1. INTRODUCTION	1
2. METHODS	
2.1 Empirical Analysis: Using Historical Observations to Infer Climate Impact on Yields	3
2.2 Projecting Yield Impacts of Future Climate Change	5
3. RESULTS	7
3.1 Yield Responses to Climate Change	7
3.2 Projected Changes in Crop Yields and Production	9
3.3 Economic Costs of Agricultural Impacts and Benefits of GHG Mitigation	12
4. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS	14
5. REFERENCES	16
APPENDIX A: THEORETICAL FOUNDATION	21
APPENDIX B: ECONOMETRIC STRATEGY	23
APPENDIX C: DATA	25
APPENDIX D: CROP IMPACT PROJECTIONS	26
APPENDIX E: ADDITIONAL RESULTS	29

1. INTRODUCTION

What are the costs and benefits to US agriculture of mitigating greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions? Agriculture has significant climate change exposure, but despite being a sector that has long been studied (e.g., Mendelsohn *et al.*, 1994), projections of future crops impacts and associated costs of damage remain too uncertain to provide a definitive answer. The issue is highlighted by disagreements over the responses of US agricultural yields and profits inferred from historical observations, and their implications for the sign and magnitude of future climate impacts.

The empirical climate economics literature provides ample evidence that yields of major US crops are adversely affected by exposure to cumulative growing season degree day extremes

^{*}Department of Earth & Environment, Boston University, MA, USA.

[†]Corresponding author (Email: isw@bu.edu)

[‡]Joint Program on the Science and Policy of Global Change, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, MA, USA. [§]NMR Group, Somerville, MA, USA.

[¶]Joint Global Change Research Institute, University of Maryland, MD, USA.

(Schlenker *et al.*, 2006; Fisher *et al.*, 2012) and temperatures above a 86°F (30°C) threshold (Schlenker and Roberts, 2009; Ortiz-Bobea and Just, 2012). But the economic consequences are contested. The robustness of accumulated heats adverse effects on farm profits (Schlenker *et al.*, 2006; Fisher *et al.*, 2012) has been questioned in light of the potentially confounding influence of spatially and temporally varying *non*-climatic factors (Deschênes and Greenstone, 2007, 2012). When combined with earth system model (ESM) simulations of future climate, the latter responses suggest that climatic changes experienced by 2100 would have only small impacts on today's agricultural system (annual losses of \$4B to \$16B in 2002 USD).

Additional uncertainty abounds in the future trajectory of production, and meteorological exposure, of US agriculture—even for a given warming scenario. Despite improved understanding of climate change feedbacks on land use (Hurtt *et al.*, 2011), the future geographic distribution and output expansion of US field crops remain indeterminate. With fixed cropping patterns and warming trajectories, assessment using meteorological exposures from an ensemble of ESMs can increase the range of projected impacts and the magnitude of "worst-case" losses (Deschênes and Greenstone, 2012, and especially Burke *et al.*, 2015). Addressing the latter uncertainty, the Inter-Sectoral Impact Model Intercomparison Project (ISI-MIP) uses global gridded crop models (GGCMs) forced by ESM ensemble projections to quantify the range of crop shocks to crop yields (Rosenzweig *et al.*, 2014), which are in turn employed as input forcings to integrated assessment models (IAMs) that simulate concomitant crop production, price and economic welfare impacts (Nelson *et al.*, 2014).

The dollar value of damages depends critically on the uncertain state of the economy in the future decades when climate change affects crop yields. However, the ISI-MIP impact modeling protocol's baseline socio-economic, technological and GHG mitigation trajectories are not synchronized with the assumptions used by the IAMs that simulate the representative concentration pathway (RCP) scenarios forcing ESM projections. The key omission is the relative price effects of the GHG mitigation measures that are necessary to realize low-radiative forcing futures. Costbenefit analysis requires a modeling framework that can simulate the economic effects of mitigation, the climatic consequences of the resulting emissions, the concomitant biophysical impacts *and their effects on the perturbed economy*. A further limitation is that the resulting economic impacts understate the potential benefits of GHG mitigation by including adaptation that arises out of IAMs price-driven substitution responses—among the inputs to crop production and the outputs of agricultural sectors, and between other goods and agriculture, and domestic and imported varieties of each commodity (Nelson *et al.*, 2014)—whose cost-reducing effects are difficult to monetize.¹

This paper draws upon and extends aforementioned approaches to estimate the costs of climate change in US agriculture, and the potential benefits of GHG mitigation, in a manner that excludes adaptation and is both economically and climatically consistent. We first econometrically model the long-run yield response of five major crops (corn, soybeans, wheat, cotton, sorghum) to climatic variation, using data on weather, output and harvested area for \sim 3000 counties in the coterminous US over the period 1948–2010. We then combine the resulting yield responses

¹These are passive adaptations mediated by relative price changes (see Sue Wing and Fisher-Vanden, 2013).

with ESM simulations of climate change scenarios prepared for the US Environmental Protection Agency's Climate Change Impacts and Risk Analysis (CIRA) project (Waldhoff *et al.*, 2015) to estimate yield changes under a no-policy high-warming future as well as two lower-warming emissions mitigation scenarios. We use the resulting yield shocks in conjunction with the output of the computable general equilibrium (CGE) economic model used for the CIRA emissions scenarios (MIT EPPA, see Paltsev *et al.*, 2015) to calculate aggregate economic costs in terms of future revenue changes in each scenario. Cost differences between the no-policy and mitigation scenarios indicate the benefits of reducing GHG emissions.

We find that unmitigated climate change has substantial adverse effects on yields of soybeans and wheat wheat by 2050 and cotton by 2100, but compensating beneficial impacts on corn and sorghum yields. Climatic shocks exhibit substantial geographic variation: regions with cooler average climates show yield increases, while those with warmer average climates show yield reductions. Over time, impacts became increasingly severe at lower latitudes. If climatic changes projected by 2100 under the reference warming scenario were to occur today, annual major crop revenues would be largely unaffected; however, once the agriculture sector's projected future expansion is taken into account, the upshot is an annual net benefit of US (2010) \$3B by 2050, which falls to \$1.3B by 2100. Forgoing less vigorous climate change is nonetheless costly. Both mitigation policy scenarios have net beneficial effects—up to \$1.2B by 2050 and \$2B by 2100 if climate change were to impact today's agricultural system, or \$3.3B by 2050 and almost \$17B by 2100 with the price and output level that are projected in the future. However, these results are sensitive to the specification of the carbon dioxide (CO_2) fertilization effect (CFE). The influence of CFE on yields is thought to be positive, but this is subject to considerable uncertainty. Omitting the CFE flips the sign of our impact estimates, giving rise to net agriculture sector costs as high as \$18B, with attendant amplification of mitigation benefits.

The rest of the paper is organized as follows. Section 2 summarizes our methodology for empirically modeling climate-yield relationships and coupling these with ESM simulations. Section 3 presents the resulting yield responses to climate change, changes in crop output at the county and regional levels, and monetized damages. In Section 4 we offer a summary of our findings and discussion of their caveats.

2. METHODS

2.1 Empirical Analysis: Using Historical Observations to Infer Climate Impact on Yields

Following the recent climate-economics literature (Schlenker *et al.*, 2006; Schlenker and Roberts, 2009; Deschênes and Greenstone, 2007, 2012; Lobell and Burke, 2010; Ortiz-Bobea and Just, 2012; Burke and Emerick, 2015) we quantify the potentially nonlinear influence of climate on yields using semi-parametric cross section-time series regressions. Previous studies exploit the historical co-variation between yields and weather shocks to infer the effects of future climate. Motivated by Burke and Emerick (2015)'s finding that long-run adaptations are limited in their ability to alleviate the short-run impacts of extreme heat, we extend their approach using a dynamic modeling framework that statistically distinguishes between the effects of short-run (weather) and long-run (climate) shocks. Since farmers' planting, management and harvesting decisions are

based on land quality and expectations of weather, yields and meteorological variables share a long-run equilibrium relationship. In any given year, weather shocks cause yields to diverge from their expected long-run values, prompting farmers to revise their long-run expectations, and make management decisions that can have persistent effects.²

To statistically identify the former equilibrium and latter disequilibrium responses we employ an error-correction model (ECM).³ Our data are an unbalanced panel of c counties over tyears, recording yields, Y (calculated as the ratio of production, Q, to harvested area, H), as well as three-hourly observations of growing season temperature, precipitation and soil moisture, indexed by $v = \{T, P, S\}$ respectively. Interannual variation in log annual yield (y) is modeled as a function of a vector of county specific effects (μ , which capture the influence of unobserved time-invariant local characteristics such as topography and soils), a vector of climatic covariates (within each annual growing season, the cumulative exposure over g crop growth stages to j temperature intervals, $\xi_{j,g}^T$, k precipitation intervals, $\xi_{k,g}^P$, and l soil moisture intervals, $\xi_{l,g}^S$), and a vector of time-varying county-level statistical controls (X).

Our model, which is derived and explained in the Appendices, is written:

$$\Delta y_{c,t} = y_{c,t} - y_{c,t-1} = \log\left(\frac{Q_{c,t}}{H_{c,t}}\right) - \log\left(\frac{Q_{c,t-1}}{H_{c,t-1}}\right)$$

$$= \mu_c + \sum_g \left\{\sum_j \beta_{j,g}^T \Delta \xi_{j,g,c,t}^T + \sum_k \beta_{k,g}^P \Delta \xi_{k,g,c,t}^P + \sum_l \beta_{l,g}^S \Delta \xi_{l,g,c,t}^S\right\} + \Delta \mathbf{X}_{c,t} \boldsymbol{\gamma}$$

$$+ \theta \left[y_{c,t-1} - \sum_g \left\{\sum_j \eta_{j,g}^T \xi_{j,g,c,t-1}^T + \sum_k \eta_{k,g}^P \xi_{k,g,c,t-1}^P + \sum_l \eta_{l,g}^S \xi_{l,g,c,t-1}^S\right\} + \mathbf{X}_{c,t-1} \boldsymbol{\lambda}\right] + \varepsilon_{c,t}$$

$$(1)$$

and is estimated via ordinary least squares for five crops (corn, soybeans, wheat, cotton, sorghum), indexed by *i*. Interannual difference terms (prefixed by Δ) model the yield impacts of transitory disequilibrium shocks, the expression in square braces captures the long-run equilibrium relationship between yields and the covariates, and ε is a random disturbance term. Parameters to be estimated are the disequilibrium (weather) impacts (β^v), equilibrium (climate) impacts (η^v), short- and long-run effects of non-climatic variables (γ and λ), and the error-correction parameter (θ), which measuring producers' speed of adjustment to the long-run equilibrium. The parameters η^v are vectors of semi-elasticities indicating the percentage by which yields shift relative to their conditional mean levels in response to additional time spent in a given interval. The vectors' elements—the individual coefficient estimates—each capture the distinct marginal effect of exposure within the corresponding interval (e.g., the average impact of an additional hour to 70– 80°F versus 80–90°F temperatures). Collectively, the elements of η^v flexibly capture v's overall long-run effect as a piecewise linear spline. The shape of the resulting function is identified from

² A key example is soil amendments. With agricultural profits, analogous decisions involve inventory adjustments (Deschênes and Greenstone, 2012).

³ See (Nichell, 1985). To our knowledge, prior climate impacts research employing ECMs (e.g., Blanc, 2012) have not sought to explicitly partition yield variance into the effects of weather versus climate. For a general application of ECMs to agricultural supply response, see Hallam and Zanoli (1993).

the covariation between observed yields and meteorology within each interval, as well as the distribution of observations across intervals over the historical period of the sample. With regard to temperature, the advantage of this approach is that it more precisely resolves the yield impacts of extreme heat relative to the standard degree-day specification (cf. Schlenker and Roberts, 2009). Our dataset is described in the Appendix.

Omitted from Equation 1 is the CFE. Rising CO_2 concentrations are a time-varying shock that simultaneously affects yields in all counties. However, there is near-perfect collinearity between the CFE and long-run impacts of other beneficial influences that are strongly trending and spatially homogeneous, such as total factor productivity improvements or technological progress. Data constraints preclude quantification of the latter with accuracy sufficient to construct credible statistical controls.⁴ Given the potential for the long-run coefficient on CO_2 concentrations to erroneously capture these confounding secular effects, we eschew empirical estimation of the CFE and instead incorporate its effect on our yield projections using relationships based on the literature.

2.2 Projecting Yield Impacts of Future Climate Change

Climate change impacts are quantified by combining the fitted values of the equilibrium meteorological parameters $(\hat{\eta}^v)$ with meteorological exposures derived from ESM simulations of different warming scenarios. We spatially aggregate simulated 3-hourly fields of temperature, precipitation and soil moisture to the county level (\tilde{T}_c , \tilde{P}_c and \tilde{S}_c) and bin the results into the j, k and l intervals (respectively) over crop growth stages in current and future growing seasons to generate exact analogues of the regression covariates, $\tilde{\xi}^{v,5}$ Yields under irrigated and rainfed management regimes (indexed by $v = \{I, R\}$) exhibit different responses to precipitation and moisture as well as elevated CO₂. Accordingly, we model them separately (see Appendix D), specifying rainfed impacts as a function of temperature, precipitation, soil moisture and ambient CO₂ concentrations (\tilde{C}), and irrigated impacts as a functions of temperature and CO₂:

$$\psi_{i}^{R}\left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{T}}_{c}, \tilde{\boldsymbol{P}}_{c}, \tilde{\boldsymbol{S}}_{c}, \tilde{\boldsymbol{C}}\right) = \sum_{g} \left\{ \sum_{j} \hat{\eta}_{i,j,g}^{T} \tilde{\xi}_{j,g,c}^{T} + \sum_{k} \hat{\eta}_{i,k,g}^{P} \tilde{\xi}_{k,g,c}^{P} + \sum_{l} \hat{\eta}_{i,l,g}^{S} \tilde{\xi}_{l,g,c}^{S} \right\} + \log F_{i}^{R}\left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{C}}\right)$$

$$(2a)$$

$$\psi_i^I\left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{T}}_c, \tilde{C}\right) = \sum_g \left\{ \sum_j \hat{\eta}_{i,j,g}^T \tilde{\xi}_{j,g,c}^T \right\} + \log F_i^I\left(\tilde{C}\right)$$
(2b)

Here, F_i^m is a concave function that captures the differential benefits of CO₂ fertilization un-

⁴ Absent specific indicators of technological advance (e.g. patent stocks), productivity improvements are customarily modeled using a time trend.

⁵Comparing current and future climates that are both simulated (as opposed to comparing simulated future climate against observed current climate) is a way of minimizing the impact of potential bias in ESM projections.

der different moisture stress conditions, based on Hatfield *et al.* (2011) and McGrath and Lobell (2013). Our calibration of the CFE index is documented in the Appendix D.

The terms $\psi_{i,c}^m$ indicate the partial effects of climate on the logarithm of irrigated and rainfed yields. Our normalized decadal index of climate impact is the yield ratio:

$$\psi_{i,c} = \mathbb{E} \left[\begin{array}{c} \bar{\phi}_{c}^{R} \exp \left\{ \begin{array}{c} \psi_{i}^{R} \left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{T}}_{c}^{Future}, \tilde{\boldsymbol{P}}_{c}^{Future}, \tilde{\boldsymbol{S}}_{c}^{Future}, \tilde{C}^{Future} \right) \\ -\psi_{i}^{R} \left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{T}}_{c}^{Current}, \tilde{\boldsymbol{P}}_{c}^{Current}, \tilde{\boldsymbol{S}}_{c}^{Current}, \tilde{C}^{Current} \right) \end{array} \right\} \\ +\bar{\phi}_{c}^{I} \exp \left\{ \psi_{i}^{R} \left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{T}}_{c}^{Future}, \tilde{C}^{Future} \right) - \psi_{i}^{R} \left(\tilde{\boldsymbol{T}}_{c}^{Current}, \tilde{C}^{Current} \right) \right\} \right]$$
(3)

in which \mathbb{E} is the expectation operator and $\bar{\phi}_c^v$ denotes the average shares of irrigated and rainfed cultivation from the MIRCA dataset (Portmann *et al.*, 2010), which we treat as remaining fixed into the future (this assumption is discussed in the Appendix). $\Psi_{i,c}$ is interpretable as the climatically-attributable fractional change in a county's average yield relative to its own conditional mean.⁶ Accordingly, holding the current geographic distribution of harvested area constant as well, the change in production of each crop is simply the quantity $\Psi_{i,c} \times Y_{i,c}^{Current}$.

Our simulated meteorological fields and ambient CO₂ concentrations are taken from the CIRA project (Waldhoff et al., 2015), a 15-member ensemble of simulations using the MIT Integrated Global System Model-Community Atmosphere Model (IGSM-CAM) modeling framework (Monier et al., 2013).⁷ CIRA is underlain by three consistent socioeconomic and emissions scenarios: a reference scenario with unconstrained emissions and two climate stabilization scenarios that impose uniform global taxes on greenhouse gases to limit total radiative forcing to $4.5\,W\,m^{-2}$ and 3.7 W m⁻² by century's end. Reductions in climate damages to agriculture in moving from the reference to the policy scenarios are interpretable as the benefits of GHG mitigation, and the associated differences in US agriculture sector output and relative prices are crucial to our cost estimates (Paltsev et al., 2015). For each emission scenario, IGSM-CAM was run with different values of climate sensitivity and aerosol forcing, and different representations of natural variability, resulting in a 60-member ensemble (Monier et al., 2015). We focus on simulations with a climate sensitivity of 3°C, with each scenario run as a 5-member ensemble with different representations of natural variability in an attempt to span the potential range of natural variability. Spatially disaggregating these projections to the county scale and using Equations 2 and 3 enables us to calculate yield impacts at the middle and the end of the century (2036–2065 and 2086–2115) for each combination of scenario and ensemble member. We analyze 30-year time periods over 5 ensemble members with different representations of natural variability, resulting in a total of 150 years defining changes from the present day to the middle and end of the century, in order to obtain ro-

⁶ If $\Psi_i \in (0,1)$ the shift in the mean climatic exposure reduces crop productivity, and increases it otherwise.

⁷ IGSM-CAM links the IGSM, an integrated assessment model coupling an earth system model of intermediate complexity (EMIC) to a global economic model (MIT-EPPA, Paltsev *et al.*, 2005), with the National Center for Atmospheric Research (NCAR) Community Atmosphere Model (CAM, Collins *et al.*, 2006).

bust estimates of climate impacts on yield where the anthropogenic signal is extracted from the noise associated with natural variability.

3. RESULTS

3.1 Yield Responses to Climate Change

Our long-run estimates are, for the most part, broadly consistent with current agronomic understanding of weather effects on field crop yields. Space constraints preclude detailed description of these results for all five crops. We highlight our findings for corn and consign the remaining results in the Appendix E. Figure 1 shows corn's meteorological yield response functions (panel A) and the changes in exposure to weather conditions experienced by an average county in our three scenarios circa 2050 and 2100 (panels B and C). Yields decline precipitously with extreme temperature (Schlenker and Roberts, 2009; Burke and Emerick, 2015), but stratification of our responses by growth phase highlights the large impact in the first half of the growing season (Ortiz-Bobea et al., 2013)—each additional 3-hour period below 15°C increases yields by as much as 0.005% relative to their conditional mean, but similar exposure above 40°C triggers a reduction of more than 0.01%. Over the second half of the growing season, temperatures cause slight yield declines below the latter threshold but a marked increase above (as much as 0.01% per 3 hours).⁸ A key point of divergence with prior results is our finding that yields increase strongly and approximately linearly with precipitation, with trace amounts associated with slight declines but 3-hour extreme exposures (>15 mm) increasing yields by up to 0.01%(0.015%) in the early (late) sub-periods. The instantaneous soil moisture response exhibits a generalized inverse U shape with an apex at the conditional mean exposure, a very slight negative influence over most of its range and sharply negative impact at the upper extreme (> 35 kg m^{-2}), with reduction of up to 0.004% (0.008%) in the early (late) sub-periods. Other crops' responses share many of these characteristics (Figs. A2–A5).⁹

GHG mitigation's broad influence is to partially reverse these shifts in probability mass (the green and blue bars). Across meteorological variables, the most common pattern is for the bars indicating the policy scenarios to be of smaller magnitude but mostly opposite sign to those cor-

⁸ The positive late response to high temperature is not the result of outlying observations. Historically, corn has regularly been exposed to this kind of heat, albeit in tiny amounts. In 23% of our 136,000 county x year observations, corn was exposure to one or more 3-hour periods with T > 43°C in the second half of the growing season, covering 2307 out of 2842 counties and all the years of our sample. Using simpler empirical models, (Blanc and Sultan, 2015, Figs. C1–C4) uncover similar beneficial yield responses to late extreme heat in the results of ISI-MIP GGCMs. Work remains to be done to understand the mechanisms responsible for this phenomenon, both in GGCMs and the field.

⁹ We find negative and strongly nonlinear temperature sensitivity of sorghum, soybeans, and, to a lesser extent, wheat—especially in the first half of the growing season (cf. Tack *et al.*, 2015). For the most part, the long-run effect of precipitation is positive or statistically insignificant over most of its range (especially in the second half of the growing period). Exceptions are the significant negative impacts of early extreme precipitation on soybeans and wheat. Long-run soil moisture responses peak apex at the modal exposure, suggesting detrimental yield impacts of soil waterlogging as well as drying, with the exception of cotton early in the growing season. These results are generally in line with recent empirical findings. A shortcoming of our model is its omission of freezing temperatures and the associated negative response of wheat yields, whose amelioration in a warming climate provides an offsetting beneficial effect (Tack *et al.*, 2015).

Day of year 90-197

Day of year 198-305



Figure 1. Corn empirical yield response functions (A) and the change in the distributions of average county temperature, precipitation and soil moisture exposure circa year 2050 (B) and 2100 (C), over growing season sub-periods. Gaps in splines correspond to omitted modal intervals. Histograms show the differences in the distributions of exposure between the no-policy reference scenario and the current climate, and between the 4.5 W m⁻² and 3.7 W m⁻² GHG mitigation scenarios and the reference case. The vertical axes of the differenced exposure distributions have non-linear scales to better illustrate the shifts in meteorology due to climate change.

responding to the reference case. Crucially, such reversals are not always beneficial. In the reference scenario, exposure to low precipitation declines in both halves of the growing season circa 2100, and, relative to this outcome, GHG emission mitigation increases the average frequency of such dry episodes, with adverse late season yield impacts. Similarly, increases in large precipitation events under the reference scenario improve yields, but mitigation reduces these increases, curtailing this particular benefit from unmitigated climate change. Finally, as indicated in the Appendix (Figure D1), a pervasive consequence of mitigation is the reduction in the CFE and its attendant yield benefits.

3.2 Projected Changes in Crop Yields and Production

Conditions within individual counties can diverge markedly from the aforementioned average changes in exposure. Maps of projected yield changes in Figure 2 indicate the spatial patterns of the threat to the five major crops posed by unmitigated climate change, as well as the substantial threat reduction due to moderate mitigation. Panel A shows the counties where crop production is concentrated, while panels B and C illustrate the percentage changes in yields calculated using Equation 3. All crops experience both beneficial and adverse effects, depending on the region. In the reference scenario, wheat yields increase in the northwest and decline in the south central and southwest regions circa 2050, a pattern that intensifies markedly toward century's end. For the remaining crops, the patterns of impact tend to follow the north-south temperature gradient. Soybean and corn yields suffer pronounced negative impacts in the South and the Mississippi River Valley that first lessen before turning positive with proximity to Canada. For cotton, the largest adverse effects are dispersed across the crescent of southernmost counties, while for sorghum negative impacts are concentrated in the southwest. The reductions in changes in climatic variables as a consequence of mitigation policies attenuate the amplitude of beneficial as well as adverse yield shocks. Even a 4.5 W m⁻² GHG stabilization policy limits impacts to $\pm 10\%$ from baseline levels in the majority of cultivated counties. Results for the stringent 3.7 W m⁻² scenario (not shown) are similar but further accentuated.

However, the risk to agricultural supply arises out of the spatial intersection of yield shocks and patterns of crop production in future decades when climatic changes occur. Although the latter will likely differ from today, given the challenges that attend prediction of agriculture's future geographic distribution (see, e.g., Ortiz-Bobea and Just, 2012; Iizumi and Ramankutty, 2015), we follow the empirical literature in assuming that irrigated and rainfed crop cultivation will continue to follow the current geographic pattern in panel A. We summarize the impacts at the scale of US climate regions in Table 1.

Under reference warming, circa 2050, there are increases in yields of corn and sorghum, declines in wheat and soybeans, and mixed impacts on cotton in the regions where production of these crops is concentrated. Climate impacts that manifest in one or two regions at mid-century often spread geographically by 2100, with production in regions that suffer early adverse impacts (e.g., the southeast, and, to a lesser extent, south central regions) often experiencing further declines. Mitigation often only softens the blow in regions with the largest percentage losses, and, paradoxically, changes in weather patterns associated with stringent emission reductions may





Table 1. Changes in crop production (%) relative to current climate in the no-policy reference and GHG mitigation scenarios, circa years 2050 and 2100: by US climate regions. Square braces: changes in output from the reference scenario; shaded cells: losses relative to the current period (in cells with square braces, relative to reference scenario); bold: major producing regions.

	Output	2036-2065			2086-2115						
	Share	Ref	4.5	Wm⁻²	3.7 \	Nm⁻²	Ref	4.5	Wm⁻²	3.7	Wm⁻²
	(%)					V	Vheat				
Southeast	3.2	3.7	4.7	[1.0]	3.6	[-0.1]	-4.8	4.0	[8.7]	2.0	[6.8]
Southwest	4.9	-2.9	-0.9	[2.0]	-0.8	[2.1]	-3.2	-0.8	[2.3]	-1.1	[2.1]
South	30.8	-6.8	-1.4	[5.4]	-2.3	[4.5]	-18.3	-2.9	[15.4]	-4.5	[13.8]
West	2.1	-1.1	-0.7	[0.4]	-0.6	[0.5]	-8.1	-1.7	[6.4]	-0.7	[7.4]
Northeast	1.2	6.7	5.1	[-1.7]	4.0	[-2.7]	21.3	5.7	[-15.6]	5.1	[-16.2]
Northwest	12.7	-5.1	-3.0	[2.1]	-2.7	[2.4]	-9.7	-3.9	[5.8]	-3.7	[6.0]
Central	11.0	-6.3	0.6	[6.9]	-1.0	[5.3]	-18.8	-3.0	[15.7]	-2.7	[16.0]
E.N. Central	6.2	0.5	2.1	[1.7]	1.6	[1.2]	0.7	1.4	[0.8]	1.9	[1.2]
W.N. Central	27.9	-0.3	0.7	[1.1]	0.5	[0.8]	4.2	0.7	[-3.5]	0.3	[-4.0]
						So	ybeans				
Southeast	4.4	8.9	7.9	[-1.0]	6.5	[-2.4]	4.2	8.2	[4.0]	5.2	[1.0]
Southwest											
South	11.6	-3.9	0.8	[4.7]	-0.7	[3.2]	-23.0	-1.2	[21.9]	-3.5	[19.5]
West											
Northeast	1.8	12.1	8.1	[-4.0]	6.7	[-5.4]	38.1	9.8	[-28.4]	8.1	[-30.0]
Northwest											
Central	41.1	-2.7	3.3	[6.0]	1.3	[4.0]	-13.0	0.2	[13.2]	-0.1	[12.9]
E.N. Central	29.4	-1.7	3.9	[5.6]	2.3	[4.0]	-4.1	2.3	[6.3]	1.1	[5.1]
W.N. Central	11.8	-1.5	3.2	[4.6]	1.9	[3.4]	4.4	2.5	[-1.9]	0.3	[-4.1]
						Sc	orghum	-			
Southeast	1.7	9.4	6.6	[-2.9]	6.4	[-3.1]	4.9	7.1	[2.2]	4.5	[-0.4]
Southwest	2.6	-1.2	-2.3	[-1.0]	-2.9	[-1.6]	6.9	-1.4	[-8.3]	-2.9	[-9.7]
South	70.7	6.5	2.7	[-3.9]	2.1	[-4.4]	18.1	4.9	[-13.2]	1.2	[-16.9]
West	0.4	-3.8	-0.9	[2.8]	-0.6	[3.2]	-16.0	-3.0	[13.1]	-1.1	[14.9]
Northeast	0.0	-9.8	-5.8	[4.1]	-6.3	[3.5]	-25.7	-8.2	[17.5]	-7.3	[18.4]
Northwest											
Central	10.7	9.5	4.7	[-4.8]	5.4	[-4.1]	10.9	7.4	[-3.5]	4.3	[-6.6]
E.N. Central	0.2	3.6	3.7	[0.1]	3.6	[0.0]	11.1	5.0	[-6.1]	3.2	[-7.9]
W.N. Central	13.6	6.7	4.0	[-2.7]	3.4	[-3.3]	29.1	7.0	[-22.1]	3.0	[-26.1]
						C	Cotton				
Southeast	18.2	4.8	6.5	[1.7]	4.7	[-0.2]	-10.6	7.2	[17.8]	3.9	[14.6]
Southwest	5.2	-6.7	-3.0	[3.8]	-2.6	[4.1]	-15.5	-5.3	[10.3]	-5.0	[10.5]
South	56.9	-2.8	0.7	[3.6]	0.2	[3.0]	-8.4	-1.1	[7.2]	-1.4	[7.0]
West	12.7	21.1	11.9	[-9.2]	11.2	[-9.9]	27.8	18.0	[-9.8]	12.3	[-15.5]
Northeast											
Northwest											
Central	7.0	8.7	8.6	[-0.1]	4.9	[-3.8]	6.0	8.1	[2.0]	2.9	[-3.1]
E.N. Central											
W.N. Central											
							Corn				
Southeast	2.4	10.2	10.8	[0.6]	8.8	[-1.4]	-15.8	10.5	[26.2]	6.4	[22.1]
Southwest	1.5	2.1	1.6	[-0.5]	1.9	[-0.2]	22.0	3.1	[-19.0]	1.9	[-20.1]
South	6.9	1.9	2.9	[1.0]	2.2	[0.3]	10.4	3.7	[-6.7]	-0.9	[-11.3]
West	0.3	-2.2	-0.4	[1.7]	-0.6	[1.6]	-8.9	-2.1	[6.8]	-1.2	[7.6]
Northeast	2.6	11.7	8.2	[-3.5]	5.6	[-6.1]	21.4	10.5	[-10.9]	8.0	[-13.4]
Northwest	0.3	20.2	13.3	[-6.9]	12.8	[-7.4]	28.6	17.6	[-11.0]	14.1	[-14.5]
Central	34.9	6.6	6.1	[-0.6]	4.3	[-2.4]	0.0	5.6	[5.6]	3.9	[3.8]
E.N. Central	34.7	6.3	4.9	[-1.4]	5.3	[-1.0]	12.5	7.2	[-5.3]	4.3	[-8.3]
W.N. Central	16.2	7.2	4.8	[-2.4]	5.3	[-1.9]	29.3	7.6	[-21.7]	3.5	[-25.8]

have smaller ameliorative impacts (cf. south, southeast and central sorghum and corn), likely due to the interplay between the impact of changes in meteorological variables and the CFE. Conversely, climate change improves yields in the cooler northeast, northwest, and, less reliably,

north central areas around mid-century, with declines in the pool of regions experiencing beneficial weather as warming proceeds. Mitigation offsets output declines from regions experiencing losses at the cost of curtailing gains to those benefiting from climate change. However, rarely does mitigation transform gains under the reference into outright losses: more commonly regions that gain experience smaller benefits.

Our projected percentage changes in aggregate yield understate those of prior studies, although a clean comparison is elusive because of differences in the scenarios of future warming and their meteorological consequences as elaborated by ESMs (cf. Table A3). Our inclusion of the CFE accounts for some of this divergence. Re-running our projections without the CFE¹⁰ results in yield losses that are 20% larger for wheat and 300% larger for cotton, and gains that are 100% larger for soybean and 10-15% smaller for corn and sorghum (Table A2). More consequential are our findings of countervailing effects of extreme heat on corn yields (adverse early, beneficial late), and the general importance of precipitation. The latter is particularly important given that our estimates assume no water stress, and therefore no impact of projected changes in precipitation or soil moisture, on the irrigated fraction of the crop in each county. Relative to the customary method of applying a single fitted yield response function everywhere, our approach reduces yield losses (gains) in regions experiencing precipitation and soil moisture declines (increases).

3.3 Economic Costs of Agricultural Impacts and Benefits of GHG Mitigation

The implications for aggregate climate damage costs and GHG mitigation benefits are summarized in Table E2. Costs (negative entries) and benefits (positive entries) are assessed by establishing two baselines from which to compute the absolute changes in output that correspond to US-wide percentage changes. Panel A (which collapses Table 1) demonstrates that, under reference warming, adverse national average yield impacts are dominated by wheat, soybeans and, toward century's end, cotton. Conversely, corn and sorghum experience large increases in national average yield. Panel B shows the result of a comparative static calculation of the associated costs and benefits of climate change if crop production and prices remain at today's levels. Output losses (i) follow the reference pattern in Panel A, but negative impacts impacts are lessened for wheat and reversed for soybeans by mitigation, which reduces warming to beneficial levels. The corresponding economic impacts (ii) are expressed as changes in revenue, calculated by multiplying the quantity shocks by each crop's 1981–2010 average real farmgate price. Broadly echoing findings in Deschênes and Greenstone (2007), climate change has a net beneficial impact which is modest at mid-century (\$1B) but becomes negligibly small by 2100. Relative to the reference, moderate mitigation generates additional annual benefits of \$1B in 2050 and \$2B in 2100, while the annual benefits of stringent migration are smaller: \$0.6B by 2050 and \$0.8B by 2100. Panel B's estimates incorporate future increases in production, and associated price changes, as simulated by MIT-EPPA's CIRA runs. Impacts are identical in sign, but expansions in crop output

¹⁰ This is achieved simply by setting $\kappa_i^m = 0$ in Equation A9.

and revenue increase the magnitude of costs and benefits.¹¹ Net annual benefits under reference warming are still small: \$3B circa 2050 and \$1B circa 2100. Mitigation gives rise to modest annual benefits of \$3B (2050) and \$17B (2100) for moderate mitigation, or \$1B (2050) and \$7B (2100) for stringent mitigation.

Table 2. Aggregate annual changes in crop yields, production and associated gross costs and benefits relative to current climate in the no-policy reference scenario, and aggregate avoided changes in crop yields and associated costs and benefits under GHG mitigation scenarios, circa years 2050 and 2100. (A) aggregate yield changes; (B) prices and quantities in current agricultural system; (C) prices and quantities scaled according to future growth simulated by the MIT-EPPA model's CIRA simulations.

	2036-2055				2086-2115		
_	Ref	4.5 Wm ⁻²	3.7 Wm ⁻²	Ref	4.5 Wm ⁻²	3.7 Wm ⁻²	
-	A. Average Change in Yield Relative to Current Climate (%)						
Wheat	-3.5	-0.3	-0.8	-7.9	-1.3	-1.9	
Soybeans	-1.6	3.5	1.8	-7.8	1.4	0.3	
Sorghum	6.7	3.0	2.6	18.1	5.3	1.7	
Cotton	2.2	3.6	2.6	-3.5	3.2	1.5	
Corn	6.4	5.3	4.8	10.4	6.6	3.8	
-		E	3. Current Agri	cultural System			
	(i)) Average Chan	ige in Producti	on Relative to Cu	urrent Clima	te	
			(10°	tons)			
Wheat	-2.1	-0.2	-0.5	-4.9	-0.8	-1.2	
Soybeans	-1.1	2.3	1.2	-5.2	1.0	0.2	
Sorghum	1.1	0.5	0.4	2.9	0.9	0.3	
Cotton	0.1	0.1	0.1	-0.1	0.1	0.1	
Corn	14.9	12.3	11.0	24.1	15.2	8.7	
	(II) Impac	ct Gross Cost (r	legative) or Be	nefit (positive) II	1 Reference	Scenario;	
	Mitiga	ition Net Benei	nt (positive) or	Cost (negative)	in Policy Sce	enarios	
	200	260	(2010) Ş IVI)	744	670	
wheat	-388	360	297	-887	/41	6/3	
Soybeans	-336	1050	698	-1608	1904	1664	
Sorgnum	106	-58	-65	288	-204	-261	
Cotton	138	85	24	-222	424	313	
Corn	1502	-258	-390	2431	-892	-1550	
lotal -	1022	1180	503	A gri av litving L Civit	1973	838	
-	C. Projected Future Agricultural System						
Wheat	E E		age Change III		10115)	EQ	
Soupoand	-5.5 no	-0.4	-1.1	-52.4	-4.0	-5.0	
Sorghum	-2.0	5.5	2.0	-54.5	0.5 5 7	1.2	
Cotton	2.0	1.2	0.9	19.5	0.2	1.0	
Corp	27.0	20.3	24.6	-0.5	100.5	575	
COIII	(ii) Imnac	t Gross Cost (r	egative) or Be	nefit (nositive) ii	100.0 1 Reference	Scenario:	
	(II) IIIpac Mitiga	tion Net Renet	fit (nositive) or	Cost (negative)	in Policy Sce	pharios	
Wheat	-1232	1170	1011	-8395	7368	7475	
Sovbeans	-1065	3251	2143	-15230	18442	17125	
Sorghum	336	-199	-231	2726	-1973	-2682	
Cotton	439	229	12	-811	1539	1199	
Corn	4765	-1092	-1728	23016	-8642	-15957	
Total	3243	3360	1207	1305	16733	7160	

¹¹ Relative to today, composite agricultural output is projected to increase by a factor of 2.5 by 2050 and 6.5 by 2100, with real composite agricultural prices increasing by 25% and 44%, respectively.

4. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

By combining empirical analysis with integrated economic and climate projections, we demonstrate that climate change effects on US crop yields are likely to be slight around mid-century but substantially costly near century's end. Regions where climates are already warm suffer losses, but cooler regions enjoy gains. Declines in production are concentrated in soybeans, cotton, and wheat, but these are partially offset by increased output of corn and sorghum. Reductions in radiative forcing from GHG mitigation generally offset output declines from regions and crops that experience losses, but at the cost of curtailing gains to those that benefit from climate change.

As summarized in Figure 3, our results suggest that the overall effect of mitigation policies on agricultural revenues will be positive, but the magnitude is sensitive to the beneficial impacts of CO₂ fertilization. Without CFE, the impact of unmitigated climate change flips sign, incurring annual net costs of \$3B circa 2050 and \$18B circa 2100.. This amplifies the positive effect of emission reductions, increasing the benefits by \$1.4B (2050) and \$10B (2100) for moderate mitigation, and by \$1.1B (2050) and \$13B (2100) for stringent mitigation. These estimates, which should be considered upper bounds on the costs of climate change impact and corresponding emissions reduction benefits, highlight the critical importance of assumptions regarding the CFE. They are also somewhat larger than, but in the same general range as, climate change damages generated by prior studies (see Table A2), though simple comparisons of total dollar values are not appropriate given the use of different impact endpoints (land values, agricultural profits, non-monetized yields, or affected crops) and climate change projections, as well as the lack of accounting for the CFE. As a case in point, the study most closely related to ours—Beach et al. (2015)-employs a crop model forced by the CIRA IGSM-CAM simulations to construct gross-of-CFE changes in corn, soybean and wheat yields and which are then applied as exogenous shocks in a partial equilibrium simulation of the US agriculture and forestry sector. Yield impacts are mostly positive in the reference scenario and become more beneficial with stringent mitigation, over 2015–2100 increasing cumulative agricultural surplus by (2005) \$45B—or an average annual mitigation benefit of \$0.5B.

Our analysis represents an advance over current approaches to quantifying the costs and benefits of climate change. We use projections of the future state of the agricultural economy using CGE model output whose simulated growth rates of agricultural output and prices are consistent with the economic expansion, general equilibrium price and quantity effects of mitigation policies, and concomitant GHG emissions, radiative forcing and meteorological changes that determine the shocks to crop yields in the decades in which these impacts occur. By contrast, empirical studies' comparative statics valuation of impacts as changes in agricultural revenues or profits under current production and prices can dramatically understate costs (see Table E2). Modeling studies that simply impose GGCM-simulated yield changes onto economic models risk being inconsistent with future economic conditions, GHG emissions, and the climatic forcing of yield shocks that we argue is essential to consistent estimation of costs and benefits. However, the critical feature of such model-based economic consequence analyses is the additional uncertainty they introduce by simulating the moderating effects of adaptation via market mediated price and quantity adjustments (cf. Beach *et al.*, 2015). Although adaptation will almost surely occur, its



Figure 3. Annual costs (negative entries) and benefits (positive entries) of climate change impacts and mitigation on US agriculture with and without CO₂ fertilization, circa 2050 and 2100. (A) Impacts by crop (total shown at bottom). (B) Costs and benefits of 4.5 W m⁻² and 3.7 W m⁻² stabilization policies by crop (total shown at bottom).

associated indirect economic costs and benefits are poorly characterized and difficult to estimate, yet require accurate quantification to avoid potential double-counting when estimating the net benefit of mitigation. Our deliberately conservative approach is therefore to exclude the effects of future adaptation from our cost-benefit calculations. Instead, we value the impact of climate change under the economic conditions likely to prevail at the instant such a shock occurs, before producers and consumers have an opportunity to react (Fisher-Vanden *et al.*, 2013).

Nevertheless, several caveats to our analysis remain. Our narrow focus on well-documented impact pathways omits myriad indirect climate-related changes in crops' growing environment (e.g., ozone concentrations, diseases, pathogens and weeds) on which the literature provides less guidance regarding yield responses. Space constraints preclude a full uncertainty analysis of the underlying economic assumptions in the MIT EPPA model and the climate system response, and particularly the CFEs yield benefits, which were difficult to bound (see Appendix D). The dependence of yield changes on the assumption of perfect water application in currently irrigated areas highlights the sensitivity of our cost benefit projections to the availability of water resources sufficient for irrigation as crop production expands out to century's end. The latter, while driven by shifting precipitation patterns, requires hydrological analysis (e.g., future water infrastructure

and efficiency assumptions, changes in runoff and discharge, competition with growing municipal and industrial demands, groundwater resource development and depletion) to determine how, and where, it might influence our results. Finally, the CGE model that we use resolves future changes in aggregate agricultural activity, not individual crops. Research is ongoing to address these issues.

More broadly, our results illustrate the potential of reduced-form empirical analysis as an alternative to GGCMs in evaluating climate change impacts on agriculture (Rosenzweig *et al.*, 2014; Nelson *et al.*, 2014). Although crop models incorporate both detailed process-based understanding of crop physiology and the ameliorating effects of a plethora of management options, concerns regarding their accuracy in capturing crop yields' responses to meteorological change (Hertel and Lobell, 2014) have been slow to prompt extensive testing, especially at the geographic scales examined here.¹² Our methodology can usefully be applied to model the relationships between GGCM simulated yields and their climatic drivers, and thereby facilitate head-to-head comparisons that can lead to more robust estimates of impact response, future yield shocks, and associated economic costs and benefits.

Acknowledgements

ISW, AS and AM gratefully acknowledge support from NSF (grant nos. EAR-1038907 and GEO-1240507), and US Dept. of Energy Office of Science (BER) (grant no. DE-SC005171). EM gratefully acknowledges support from the US Environmental Protection Agency's Climate Change Division, under Cooperative Agreement #XA-83600001 and from the US Dept. of Energy, Office of Biological and Environmental Research, under grant DEFG02- 94ER61937.

5. REFERENCES

- Ainsworth, E. A. and S. P. Long, 2005: What have we learned from 15 years of free-air CO₂ enrichment (FACE)? A meta-analytic review of the responses of photosynthesis, canopy properties and plant production to rising CO₂. *New Phytologist*, **165**(2): 351–372. doi:10.1111/j.1469-8137.2004.01224.x.
- Amthor, J., J. Chen, J. Clein, S. Frolking, M. Goulden, R. Grant, J. Kimball, A. King,
 A. McGuire, N. Nikolov *et al.*, 2001: Boreal forest CO₂ exchange and evapotranspiration predicted by nine ecosystem process models: Intermodel comparisons and relationships to field measurements. *J. Geophys. Res.*, **106**(D24). doi:10.1029/2000JD900850.
- Beach, R. H., Y. Cai, A. Thomson, X. Zhang, R. Jones, B. A. McCarl, A. Crimmins, J. Martinich, J. Cole, S. Ohrel *et al.*, 2015: Climate change impacts on US agriculture and forestry: benefits of global climate stabilization. *Environ. Res. Lett.*, **10**(9): 095004. doi:10.1088/1748-9326/10/9/095004.
- Bishop, K. A., A. D. Leakey and E. A. Ainsworth, 2014: How seasonal temperature or water inputs affect the relative response of C3 crops to elevated [CO₂]: a global analysis of open

¹² Fortunately, this situation is beginning to change—see, e.g., Lobell and Burke (2010), Estes *et al.* (2013a,b), Blanc and Sultan (2015) and Montesino-San Martín *et al.* (2015).

top chamber and free air CO₂ enrichment studies. *Food and Energy Security*, 3(1): 33–45. doi:10.1002/fes3.44.

- Blanc, É., 2012: The Impact of Climate Change on Crop Yields in Sub-Saharan Africa. *American Journal of Climate Change*, **1**(1): 1–13. doi:10.4236/ajcc.2012.11001.
- Blanc, E. and B. Sultan, 2015: Emulating maize yields from global gridded crop models using statistical estimates. *Agric. For. Meteor.*, in press.
- Burke, M. and K. Emerick, 2015: Adaptation to climate change: Evidence from U.S. agriculture. *American Economic Journal–Economic Policy*.
- Burke, M., J. Dykema, D. B. Lobell, E. Miguel and S. Satyanath, 2015: Incorporating climate uncertainty into estimates of climate change impacts. *Review of Economics and Statistics*, 97(2): 461–471. doi:10.1162/REST_a_00478.
- Collins, W. D., C. M. Bitz, M. L. Blackmon, G. B. Bonan, C. S. Bretherton, J. A. Carton,
 P. Chang, S. C. Doney, J. J. Hack, T. B. Henderson *et al.*, 2006: The community climate system model version 3 (CCSM3). *J. Climate*, **19**(11): 2122–2143. doi:10.1175/JCLI3761.1.
- Deschênes, O. and M. Greenstone, 2007: The economic impacts of climate change: evidence from agricultural output and random fluctuations in weather. *The American Economic Review*, pp. 354–385. doi:10.1257/aer.97.1.354.
- Deschênes, O. and M. Greenstone, 2012: The economic impacts of climate change: evidence from agricultural output and random fluctuations in weather: Reply. *The American Economic Review*, **102**(7): 3761–3773. doi:10.1257/aer.102.7.3761.
- Estes, L., B. Bradley, H. Beukes, D. Hole, M. Lau, M. Oppenheimer, R. Schulze, M. Tadross and W. Turner, 2013a: Comparing mechanistic and empirical model projections of crop suitability and productivity: implications for ecological forecasting. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, 22(8): 1007–1018. doi:10.1111/geb.12034.
- Estes, L. D., H. Beukes, B. A. Bradley, S. R. Debats, M. Oppenheimer, A. C. Ruane, R. Schulze and M. Tadross, 2013b: Projected climate impacts to South African maize and wheat production in 2055: a comparison of empirical and mechanistic modeling approaches. *Global change biology*, **19**(12): 3762–3774. doi:10.1111/gcb.12325.
- Fisher, A. C., W. M. Hanemann, M. J. Roberts and W. Schlenker, 2012: The economic impacts of climate change: evidence from agricultural output and random fluctuations in weather: Comment. *The American Economic Review*, pp. 3749–3760. doi:10.1257/aer.102.7.3749.
- Fisher-Vanden, K., I. S. Wing, E. Lanzi and D. Popp, 2013: Modeling climate change feedbacks and adaptation responses: recent approaches and shortcomings. *Climatic Change*, **117**(3): 481–495. doi:10.1007/s10584-012-0644-9.
- Hallam, D. and R. Zanoli, 1993: Error correction models and agricultural supply response. *European Review of Agricultural Economics*, **20**(2): 151–166.

- Hansen, Z. K., G. D. Libecap and S. E. Lowe, 2011: Climate variability and water infrastructure: Historical experience in the Western United States. In: *The Economics of Climate Change: Adaptations Past and Present*, G. D. Libecap and R. H. Steckel, (eds.), University of Chicago Press. doi:10.3386/w15558.
- Hansen, Z. K., S. E. Lowe and W. Xu, 2014: Long-term impacts of major water storage facilities on agriculture and the natural environment: Evidence from Idaho (US). *Ecological Economics*, **100**: 106–118. doi:10.1016/j.ecolecon.2014.01.015.
- Hatfield, J. L., K. J. Boote, B. Kimball, L. Ziska, R. C. Izaurralde, D. Ort, A. M. Thomson and D. Wolfe, 2011: Climate impacts on agriculture: implications for crop production. *Agronomy Journal*, **103**(2): 351–370. doi:10.2134/agronj2010.0303.
- Hertel, T. W. and D. B. Lobell, 2014: Agricultural adaptation to climate change in rich and poor countries: current modeling practice and potential for empirical contributions. *Energy Economics*, 46: 562–575. doi:10.1016/j.eneco.2014.04.014.
- Hurtt, G., L. P. Chini, S. Frolking, R. Betts, J. Feddema, G. Fischer, J. Fisk, K. Hibbard,
 R. Houghton, A. Janetos *et al.*, 2011: Harmonization of land-use scenarios for the period 1500–2100: 600 years of global gridded annual land-use transitions, wood harvest, and resulting secondary lands. *Climatic Change*, **109**(1-2): 117–161. doi:10.1007/s10584-011-0153-2.
- Iizumi, T. and N. Ramankutty, 2015: How do weather and climate influence cropping area and intensity? *Global Food Security*, **4**: 46–50. doi:10.1016/j.gfs.2014.11.003.
- Lobell, D. B. and M. B. Burke, 2010: On the use of statistical models to predict crop yield responses to climate change. *Agric. For. Meteor.*, **150**(11): 1443–1452. doi:10.1016/j.agrformet.2010.07.008.
- Lobell, D. B. and C. B. Field, 2008: Estimation of the carbon dioxide (CO₂) fertilization effect using growth rate anomalies of CO₂ and crop yields since 1961. *Global Change Biology*, 14(1): 39–45. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2486.2007.01476.x.
- McGrath, J. M. and D. B. Lobell, 2013: Regional disparities in the CO2 fertilization effect and implications for crop yields. *Environmental Research Letters*, 8(1): 014054. doi:10.1088/1748-9326/8/1/014054.
- Mendelsohn, R., W. D. Nordhaus and D. Shaw, 1994: The impact of global warming on agriculture: a Ricardian analysis. *The American economic review*, pp. 753–771. doi:10.1257/aer.89.4.1053.
- Monier, E., J. R. Scott, A. P. Sokolov, C. E. Forest and C. A. Schlosser, 2013: An integrated assessment modeling framework for uncertainty studies in global and regional climate change: the MIT IGSM-CAM (version 1.0). *Geoscientific Model Development*, 6: 2063–2085. doi:10.5194/gmd-6-2063-2013.
- Monier, E., X. Gao, J. R. Scott, A. P. Sokolov and C. A. Schlosser, 2015: A framework for modeling uncertainty in regional climate change. *Climatic Change*, **131**(1): 51–66. doi:10.1007/s10584-014-1112-5.

- Montesino-San Martín, M., J. E. Olesen and J. R. Porter, 2015: Can crop-climate models be accurate and precise? A case study for wheat production in Denmark. *Agric. For. Meteor.*, **202**: 51–60. doi:10.1016/j.agrformet.2014.11.003.
- Nelson, G. C., H. Valin, R. D. Sands, P. Havlík, H. Ahammad, D. Deryng, J. Elliott, S. Fujimori, T. Hasegawa, E. Heyhoe *et al.*, 2014: Climate change effects on agriculture: Economic responses to biophysical shocks. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.*, **111**(9): 3274–3279. doi:10.1073/pnas.1222465110.
- Nichell, S., 1985: Eroor Correction, Partial Adjustment and all that: An Expository Note. *Oxford bulletin of economics and statistics*, **47**(2): 119–129.
- Nickell, S., 1981: Biases in dynamic models with fixed effects. *Econometrica: Journal of the Econometric Society*, pp. 1417–1426.
- Ortiz-Bobea, A. and R. E. Just, 2012: Modeling the structure of adaptation in climate change impact assessment. *Am. J. Agr. Econ.*, **95**(2): 244–251. doi:10.1093/ajae/aas035.
- Ortiz-Bobea, A. *et al.*, 2013: Understanding Temperature and Moisture Interactions in the Economics of Climate Change Impacts and Adaptation on Agriculture. *AERE 3rd Annual Summer Conference*.
- Paltsev, S., J. Reilly, H. Jacoby, R. Eckaus, J. McFarland and M. Babiker, 2005: The MIT Emissions Prediction and Policy Analysis (EPPA) Model: Version 4. MIT JPSPGC *Report 125*, August, 72 p. (http://mit.edu/globalchange/www/MITJPSPGC_Rpt125.pdf).
- Paltsev, S., E. Monier, J. Scott, A. Sokolov and J. Reilly, 2015: Integrated economic and climate projections for impact assessment. *Climatic Change*, **131**(1): 21–33. doi:10.1007/s10584-013-0892-3.
- Portmann, F. T., S. Siebert and P. Döll, 2010: MIRCA2000—Global monthly irrigated and rainfed crop areas around the year 2000: A new high-resolution data set for agricultural and hydrological modeling. *Global Biogeochem. Cycles*, 24(1): GB1011. doi:10.1029/2008GB003435.
- Rodell, M., P. Houser, U. e. a. Jambor, J. Gottschalck, K. Mitchell, C. Meng, K. Arsenault,
 B. Cosgrove, J. Radakovich, M. Bosilovich *et al.*, 2004: The Global Land Data Assimilation System. *Bull. Amer. Meteor. Soc.*, **85**(3): 381–394. doi:10.1175/BAMS-85-3-381.
- Rosenzweig, C., J. Elliott, D. Deryng, A. C. Ruane, C. Müller, A. Arneth, K. J. Boote, C. Folberth, M. Glotter, N. Khabarov *et al.*, 2014: Assessing agricultural risks of climate change in the 21st century in a global gridded crop model intercomparison. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.*, **111**(9): 3268–3273. doi:10.1073/pnas.1222463110.
- Schlenker, W. and M. J. Roberts, 2009: Nonlinear temperature effects indicate severe damages to US crop yields under climate change. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.*, **106**(37): 15594–15598. doi:10.1073/pnas.0906865106.

- Schlenker, W., W. M. Hanemann and A. C. Fisher, 2006: The impact of global warming on US agriculture: an econometric analysis of optimal growing conditions. *Review of Economics and Statistics*, 88(1): 113–125. doi:10.1162/rest.2006.88.1.113.
- Sue Wing, I. and K. Fisher-Vanden, 2013: Confronting the challenge of integrated assessment of climate adaptation: a conceptual framework. *Climatic Change*, **117**(3): 497–514. doi:10.1007/s10584-012-0651-x.
- Tack, J., A. Barkley and L. L. Nalley, 2015: Effect of warming temperatures on US wheat yields. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.*, **112**(22): 6931–6936. doi:10.1073/pnas.1415181112.
- Vanuytrecht, E., D. Raes and P. Willems, 2011: Considering sink strength to model crop production under elevated atmospheric CO₂. Agric. For. Meteor., **151**(12): 1753–1762. doi:10.1016/j.agrformet.2011.07.011.
- Vanuytrecht, E., D. Raes, P. Willems and S. Geerts, 2012: Quantifying field-scale effects of elevated carbon dioxide concentration on crops. *Climate Research*, 54: 35–47. doi:10.3354/cr01096.
- Waldhoff, S. T., J. Martinich, M. Sarofim, B. DeAngelo, J. McFarland, L. Jantarasami,
 K. Shouse, A. Crimmins, S. Ohrel and J. Li, 2015: Overview of the Special Issue: A multimodel framework to achieve consistent evaluation of climate change impacts in the United States. *Climatic Change*, 131(1): 1–20. doi:10.1007/s10584-014-1206-0.

APPENDIX A: Theoretical Foundation

Hallam and Zanoli (1993) apply Nichell (1985)'s theoretical dynamic model to agricultural supply response. Following their exposition, consider a farmer who pursues a long-run equilibrium level of yield, y^* . She chooses the actual level of yield, y, over an infinite horizon $[t,t+1,...,t+\tau,...,\infty]$ so as to jointly minimize the divergence from the optimum, and the interannual variability due to random weather shocks. In period t, these twin objectives are captured by the following forward-looking quadratic loss function:

$$L = \sum_{\tau=0}^{\infty} \rho^{\tau} \left[\varphi_1 \left(y_{t+\tau} - y_{t+\tau}^* \right)^2 + \left(y_{t+\tau} - y_{t+\tau-1} \right)^2 - 2\varphi_2 \left(y_{t+\tau} - y_{t+\tau-1} \right) \left(y_{t+\tau}^* - y_{t+\tau-1}^* \right) \right]$$
(A1)

where $\varphi_1, \varphi_2 > 0$ are loss coefficients and $\rho \in (0, 1)$ is the discount factor. The terms in square braces are: first, losses that increase quadratically as yields diverge from the optimal level; second, quadratic interannual adjustment costs (on which losses are normalized); and third, the attenuation of loss that occurs if the direction in which the farmer adjusts is toward the optimum.

Minimization of L is accomplished by taking first-order conditions with respect to $y_{t+\tau}$, which results in the following second-order difference equation:

$$\rho \left(y_{t+\tau+1} - \varphi_2 y_{t+\tau+1}^* \right) - (1 + \rho + \varphi_1) \left(y_{t+\tau} - \varphi_2 y_{t+\tau}^* \right) + \left(y_{t+\tau-1} - \varphi_2 y_{t+\tau+1}^* \right) = \varphi_1 \left(\varphi_2 - 1 \right) y_{t+\tau}^*$$
(A2)

The solution to Equation A2 is the farmer's optimal policy. Nichell (1985) shows that when $\varphi_2=0$ the result is a partial adjustment rule in which the difference in yield from one period to the next is a fraction Θ of the gap between the actual and optimal levels of yield in the previous period:

$$y_t - y_{t-1} = \Theta \left[y_{t-1} - y_t^* \right]$$
(A3)

As $\Theta \to 1$ the farmer approaches instantaneous full adjustment. In general, y_t^* represents a *moving* target which is latent and unobserved by the econometrician. Nichell (1985) investigates a range of plausible stylized representations of its law of motion, including a random walk with drift:

$$y_{t+\tau}^* = \Gamma_0 + y_{t+\tau-1}^*$$
(A4a)

and a second-order autoregressive model with a unit root:

$$y_{t+\tau}^* = \Gamma_0 + \Gamma_1 y_{t+\tau-1}^* + \Gamma_2 y_{t+\tau-2}^*$$
(A4b)

In both cases the solution to Equation A2 is an autoregressive distributed lag (ARDL) specification:

$$y_t = \Lambda_0 + \Lambda_1 y_t^* + \Lambda_2 y_{t-1} + \Lambda_3 y_{t-1}^*$$
(A5)

which in turn can be recast in the error correction model (ECM) form:

$$\Delta y_t = \Omega_0 + \Omega_1 \Delta y_t^* + \Omega_2 \left[y_{t-1} - y_{t-1}^* \right] \tag{A6}$$

This is the basis for our empirical approach.

Equation]refeqA6 elucidates how a simple long-run response can combine with contemporaneous random shocks to generate realistic yield series. For simplicity, suppose that target yield is related to a vector of exogenous predictor variables, z, by the linear relationship:

$$y_t^* = \boldsymbol{z}_t \boldsymbol{\Upsilon} \tag{A7}$$

in which Υ denotes a vector of coefficients. At the end of periods t-1 and t, the subsequent harvests expected yield is given by:

$$\mathbb{E}_{t-1}y_t = \Omega_0 + \Omega_2 \left(\mathbb{E}_{t-1}\boldsymbol{z}_t - \boldsymbol{z}_{t-1}\right)\boldsymbol{\Upsilon} + \Omega_3 \left(y_{t-1} - \boldsymbol{z}_{t-1}\boldsymbol{\Upsilon}\right)$$
(A8a)

$$\mathbb{E}_{t} y_{t+1} = \Omega_{0} + \Omega_{2} \left(\mathbb{E}_{t} \boldsymbol{z}_{t+1} - \boldsymbol{z}_{t} \right) \boldsymbol{\Upsilon} + \Omega_{3} \left(y_{t} - \boldsymbol{z}_{t} \boldsymbol{\Upsilon} \right)$$
(A8b)

It is customary to model farmers expectations as rational, in the sense that on average their guesses about the future are accurate and not systematically biased. Under this assumption, $\mathbb{E}_{\tau-1}$ $y_{\tau} = y_{\tau}$ and $\mathbb{E}_{\tau-1} \mathbf{z}_{\tau} = \overline{\mathbf{z}}$, which is the long-run average value of the predictors (e.g., climate). Then, at *t*, subsequent yield is a function of observed past yield, predictors variables' long-run average, and their current interannual variability:

$$y_{t+1} = 2\Omega_0 \left(1 + \Omega_2\right) + \left(1 + \Omega_2\right)^2 y_{t-1} + 2\Omega_1 \left(1 + \Omega_2\right) \overline{\boldsymbol{z}} \boldsymbol{\Upsilon} - \left(\Omega_1 + \Omega_2 \Omega_3\right) \Delta \boldsymbol{z}_t \boldsymbol{\Upsilon}$$
(A9)
$$- \left(\Omega_1 + \Omega_2 \Omega_3\right) \left(2 + \Omega_2\right) \boldsymbol{z}_{t-1} \boldsymbol{\Upsilon}$$

APPENDIX B: Econometric Strategy

Using the nomenclature in the main text, the standard empirical modeling approach is to estimate a static fixed effects regression model that identifies the effect of weather shocks' impact from their contemporaneous covariation with yield (Schlenker and Roberts, 2009; Ortiz-Bobea *et al.*, 2013; Tack *et al.*, 2015):

$$y_{c,t} = \tilde{\tilde{\alpha}}_c + \sum_g \left\{ \sum_j \tilde{\tilde{\eta}}_{j,g}^T \xi_{j,g,c,t}^T + \sum_k \tilde{\tilde{\eta}}_{k,g}^P \xi_{k,g,c,t}^P + \sum_l \tilde{\tilde{\eta}}_{l,g}^S \xi_{l,g,c,t}^S \right\} + \boldsymbol{X}_{c,t} \tilde{\tilde{\boldsymbol{\lambda}}} + \tilde{\tilde{u}}_{c,t}$$
(B1)

where a double tilde over a parameter identifies it as a static estimator, $\tilde{\alpha}$ denotes county fixed effects and $\tilde{\tilde{u}}$ is the corresponding static error term. The substantial temporal persistence exhibited by yields over the last half-century is symptomatic of year-to-year adjustment of farmers' management decisions to weather shocks—as anticipated by Equation A3 above. The key concern is that failure to capture this adjustment might bias estimates of the effects of yields of long-run meteorological changes associated with shifts in the climate, as the parameters in Equation B1 represent a mix of short- and long-run responses. Taking differences of Equation B1 over long periods, Burke and Emerick (2015) demonstrate persistent adverse impacts of extreme heat, raising questions as to whether farmers long-run adaptations to climate change will be sufficient to sustain yields. A common way of introducing dynamics explicitly is via an ARDL specification that includes lags of both the dependent and independent variables, e.g.

$$y_{c,t} = \alpha_c + \omega y_{c,t-1} + \sum_g \left\{ \sum_j \beta_{j,g}^T \xi_{j,g,c,t}^T + \sum_k \beta_{k,g}^P \xi_{k,g,c,t}^P + \sum_l \beta_{l,g}^S \xi_{l,g,c,t}^S \right\} + \boldsymbol{X}_{c,t} \boldsymbol{\gamma} + u_{c,t}$$
(B2)

Taking Equation B2 directly to the data generally results in biased and inconsistent estimates because of collinearity between the lagged dependent variable and the fixed effects (Nickell, 1981) but in the long time domain panels used by Schlenker and Roberts (2009); Ortiz-Bobea and Just (2012) and this study, the bias is likely to be small. The equivalence of Equations B2 and A5 can be exploited to rearrange the former into an ECM, with the analogue of Equation A7 given by

$$y_c^* = \sum_g \left\{ \sum_j \eta_{j,g}^T \xi_{j,g,c}^T + \sum_k \eta_{k,g}^P \xi_{k,g,c}^P + \sum_l \eta_{l,g}^S \xi_{l,g,c}^S \right\} + \boldsymbol{X}_c \boldsymbol{\lambda}$$

The result is Equation 1 in the text, in which short-run responses are identified from interannual variation and long-run responses are identified from from the covariation between lagged variables. The parameters of Equations 1 and refeqB2 are related by $\theta = \omega - 1$, $\eta^v = (\beta^v - \delta^v)/(1-\omega)$ and $\lambda = (\gamma - \zeta)/(1-\omega)$. The fixed effects account for unobserved factors that determine the average growth rate of yields over the sample period. Similar to Equation A3 and A6, the term in square braces is the instantaneous yield gap—the divergence between the realization of yield at the prior harvest and producers' equilibrium expectations of the long-run climaticallydetermined level of yield. Intuitively, if weather remained unchanged from the previous year (i.e., all the $\Delta\xi^T = \Delta\xi^P = \Delta\xi^S = 0$), the change in yield relative to the previous year would be a fraction $\theta \in (0, 1)$ of the current yield gap, generated by farmers' adjustments that are not directly observed. However, weather is not constant, and this exerts an additional short-run influence on the interannual change in yield. The ECM thus captures the way in which past yield, climate, and weather-driven deviations from equilibrium target yield drive the historical evolution of county yield series, similar to Equation A9. The caveat is that this benefit comes at the cost of inability to incorporate secular count x year effects to control for the influence of unobserved shocks that are both localized and time-varying (e.g., changes in land prices), which Deschênes and Greenstone (2012) find to be central to the significance of temperature's influence.

APPENDIX C: Data

<u>Historical Production and Harvested Area</u>: We obtained annual county-level production and harvested area over the period 1948-2010 for corn, wheat, soybeans, sorghum and cotton from the US Dept. of Agriculture Quickstats database. There are numerous limitations to these data. Crucially, they do not consistently distinguish irrigated and rainfed production by county, but rather tabulate the total the acreage and production under both management regimes. Also, historical wheat production series combine winter and spring wheat.

Historical Weather Exposure: weather inputs to our empirical analysis are calculated from the Global Land Data Assimilation System (GLDAS) forcing files of 3-hourly assimilated temperature and precipitation observations, and simulated soil moisture, all on a 1° grid (Rodell *et al.*, 2004). These variables were bilinearly interpolated to US county boundaries and counts of 3-hour exposure were accumulated over each annual growing season, which for simplicity we assume is represented by the fixed 7-month window April-October. To capture potentially large shifts in the effects of heat and moisture with different crop growth stages, we split the growing season into sub-periods of equal length (day of year 90-197 and 198-305). For each stage within a county-year pair we compute the counts of 3-hour observations that fall within intervals of temperature, precipitation and soil moisture. For example, given a 3-hourly temperature time series for county *c* in year *t*, subset to sub-period *g*, $T_{c,t}\langle g \rangle$, the corresponding covariate for the *j*th temperature interval with support $(\underline{T}_j, \overline{T}^j)$ is given by $\xi_{j,g,c,t}^T = N [\underline{T}_j < \mathbf{T}_{c,t} < \overline{T}^j]$, where *N* is the count of observations meeting the interval's criteria.

Statistical controls: Consistent annual data series of county characteristics were not available for the long time-horizon of our sample. We were able to construct a single control over this period: an index of potential irrigation. Our dependent variable is an average of irrigated and nonirrigated yields, which raises the possibility of bias of unknown magnitude in our estimates relative to the true impact of meteorology. Furthermore, our ability to control statistically for irrigation is hampered by paucity of historical data on crop water applications. Following Hansen et al. (2011, 2014), our solution is to treat irrigation as a latent variable whose yield impact is inferred from the partial covariation between yields and irrigation potential. Data on irrigation infrastructure are collected from the US Army Corps of Engineers' National Inventory of Dams (NID), which records facilities' location, primary purpose, storage capacity and in-service dates. We restrict our attention to dams whose primary purpose is listed as irrigation, and assign the storage of each facility to the county in which it is located for all years subsequent to its date of construction. Cross-county and year-on-year differences in dam capacity additions generate an infrastructure series that exhibits substantial spatial and temporal variation. Our annual irrigation variable is constructed by interacting each county's dam capacity with each year's accumulated January-October precipitation. The result is an indicator of a county's cumulative quantity of water that is stored and potentially available for application to crops locally over the course of each year's growing season.

APPENDIX D: Crop Impact Projections

In a perfect world, yield responses to meteorology under irrigated and rainfed management regimes are statistically identified using separate instances of Equation 1:

$$\Delta y_{c,t} = \mu_c^m + \sum_g \left\{ \sum_j \beta_{j,g}^{T,m} \Delta \xi_{j,g,c,t}^T + \sum_k \beta_{k,g}^{P,m} \Delta \xi_{k,g,c,t}^P + \sum_l \beta_{l,g}^S \Delta \xi_{l,g,c,t}^{S,m} \right\} + \Delta \mathbf{X}_{c,t} \boldsymbol{\gamma}^m \quad (D1)$$
$$+ \theta^m \left[y_{c,t-1}^m - \sum_g \left\{ \sum_j \eta_{j,g}^{T,m} \xi_{j,g,c,t-1}^T + \sum_k \eta_{k,g}^{P,m} \xi_{k,g,c,t-1}^P + \sum_l \eta_{l,g}^{S,m} \xi_{l,g,c,t-1}^S \right\} + \mathbf{X}_{c,t-1} \boldsymbol{\lambda}^m \right] + \varepsilon_{c,t}^m$$

However, the crucial limitation of our dataset is we only have consistent historical countylevel series of average yields, which are calculated from the sums of irrigated and rainfed crop output and acreage:

$$Y_{c,t} = \left(Q_{c,t}^{I} + Q_{c,t}^{R}\right) / \left(H_{c,t}^{I} + H_{c,t}^{R}\right)$$
(D2)

The dependent variable in Equation 1 is therefore:

$$\Delta y_{c,t} = \Delta \log \left(Q_{c,t}^{I} + Q_{c,t}^{R} \right) - \Delta \log \left(H_{c,t}^{I} + H_{c,t}^{R} \right)$$
(D3)

which, by the property of the logarithmic differential can be restated:

$$\Delta y_{c,t} \approx \phi_{c,t}^{I,Q} \Delta \log Q_{c,t}^{I} + \phi_{c,t}^{R,Q} \Delta \log Q_{c,t}^{R} - \phi_{c,t}^{I,H} \Delta \log H_{c,t}^{I} - \phi_{c,t}^{R,H} \Delta \log H_{c,t}^{R}$$
(D4)

where $\phi_{c,t}^{m,Q}$ and $\phi_{c,t}^{m,H}$ are the instantaneous fractions of total output and harvested area attributable to cultivation under regime m.

In principle the regime-specific parameters $(\eta^{v,m})$ are identified if we make two key assumptions. The first is that for a given crop in each county, the divergence between the instantaneous fractions of output and acreage in each management regime is not "too" large, allows us to replace the weights in Equation A6 with average fractions for the *I* and *R* terms: $\phi_{c,t}^{v,Q} \approx \phi_{c,t}^{v,H} \approx \phi_{c,t}^{v}$ where $\phi_{c,t}^{I} + \phi_{c,t}^{R} = 1$. The first difference of average yield is then the weighted sum of irrigated and rainfed components:

$$\Delta y_{c,t} \approx \phi_{c,t}^{I} \left(\Delta \log Q_{c,t}^{I} + \Delta \log H_{c,t}^{I} \right) + \phi_{c,t}^{R} \left(\Delta \log Q_{c,t}^{R} - \Delta \log H_{c,t}^{R} \right) = \phi_{c,t}^{I} \Delta y_{c,t}^{I} + \phi_{c,t}^{R} \Delta y_{c,t}^{R}$$
(D5)

The second assumption is that irrigated and rainfed producers' adjust to equilibrium at similar rates ($\theta^I \approx \theta^R \approx \theta$). Then, substituting Equation A3 into Equation A7, the long-run terms in Equation 1 can be decomposed as:

$$\eta_{j,g}^{T}\xi_{j,g,c,t-1}^{T} = \phi_{c,t}^{I}\eta_{j,g}^{T,I}\xi_{j,g,c,t-1}^{T} + \phi_{c,t}^{R}\eta_{j,g}^{T,R}\xi_{j,g,c,t-1}^{T}$$
(D6a)

$$\eta_{k,g}^{P}\xi_{k,g,c,t-1}^{P} = \phi_{c,t}^{I}\eta_{k,g}^{P,I}\xi_{k,g,c,t-1}^{P} + \phi_{c,t}^{R}\eta_{k,g}^{P,R}\xi_{k,g,c,t-1}^{P}$$
(D6b)

$$\eta_{l,g}^{S}\xi_{l,g,c,t-1}^{S} = \phi_{c,t}^{I}\eta_{l,g}^{S,I}\xi_{l,g,c,t-1}^{S} + \phi_{c,t}^{R}\eta_{l,g}^{S,R}\xi_{l,g,c,t-1}^{S}$$
(D6c)

However, data constraints pose an insurmountable obstacle to direct operationalization of Equation D3. Comprehensive geographic coverage of the distribution of irrigated and rainfed

cultivation is available only circa year 2000 (MIRCA), generating observed weights ($\phi_{c,t}^{I}$ and $\phi_{c,t}^{R}$) that lack the temporal variation necessary for identification. Consequently we retain specification of Equation 1 for our empirical model. The foregoing analysis nonetheless has important implications for construction of yield projections. If we assume the limiting case of perfect crop water application that completely shields irrigated production from water stress, then in Equation D1 precipitation and soil moisture are unlikely to exert significant long-run effects on irrigated yields independent of the driving force of irrigation capacity. We may therefore attribute eq. (1)'s composite precipitation and soil moisture responses entirely to rainfed production: $\eta_{k,g}^{P,R} \approx \eta_{k,g}^{P}$, $\eta_{l,g}^{S,R} \approx \eta_{l,g}^{S}$ and $\eta_{k,g}^{P,R} = \eta_{l,g}^{S,R} = 0$, while treating rainfed and irrigated crops' orthogonal temperature responses as statistically indistinguishable: $\eta_{j,g}^{T,I} = \eta_{j,g}^{T,R} = \eta_{j,g}^{T}$. This partitioning motivates our impact response functions Equations 2 and 3.

Crop yield responses to CO_2 concentrations are highly uncertain. Our impacts are estimated based on rates of yield response to doubled CO_2 ($FR_i^{2 \times CO_2}$) summarized by (Hatfield *et al.*, 2011, Table 1). To capture the progressive saturation of yield increases with increasing CO_2 , we specify crop-specific logarithmic functions that use as a base value the 1980–2010 average CO_2 concentration (370 ppm):

$$F_i^m = 1 + \kappa_i^m \cdot F R_i^{2 \times CO_2} \cdot (\log C - \log 370) / \log 2$$
(D7)

Our calibration also incorporates current understanding of the CFE's dependence on moisture stress. We assume that the fertilization rates in Hatfield *et al.* (2011) are typical of rainfed crops experiencing moderate drought stress, which corresponds to an average growing season precipitation-potential evapotranspiration ratio (P/PET) of 0.5, while irrigated crops are treated as unstressed (P/PET ≥ 1) and, consequently, subject to smaller improvements in yield. This differential is captured by the scaling parameter κ_i^m , whose value is unity (<1) for rainfed (irrigated) crops. We model the attenuation of yield benefits with irrigation as the ratio of the CFE under wet conditions to that under dry conditions, using crop-specific estimates from (McGrath and Lobell, 2013, Table 3). The parameters of Equation D7 are summarized in Table D1.

	Fractional increase in rainfed yields with doubled CO_2 $(FR_i^{2 \times CO_2})$	Ratio of irrigated to rainfed yield response (κ_i^I)
Corn	0.04	0.063
Sorghum	0.08	-0.1863
Cotton	0.44	0.4462*
Soybeans	0.36	0.4462
Wheat	0.31	0.1707

 Table D1. Parameterization of the CO₂ fertilization effect.

* Assumed identical to soybeans.

The implications of Equation A9 for the CFE in the paper are shown in Figure D1. Our calibrated CFE response functions are in generally good agreement with the FACE experiments and Amthor *et al.* (2001), but are systematically smaller than the responses for corn and sorghum assumed by global gridded crop models.



Figure D1. The CO₂ fertilization effect: comparison of our approach with the literature. * indicate estimates from chamber studies.



APPENDIX E: Additional Results

Figure E2. Wheat empirical yield response functions (A) and the change in the distributions of average county temperature, precipitation and soil moisture circa year 2050 (B) and 2100 (C), over growing season sub-periods. Gaps in splines correspond to omitted modal intervals. Histograms show the differences in the distributions of exposure between the no-policy reference scenario and the current climate, and between the 4.5 W m⁻² and 3.7 W m⁻² GHG mitigation scenarios and the reference case.



Figure E3. Soybean empirical yield response functions (A) and the change in the distributions of average county temperature, precipitation and soil moisture circa year 2050 (B) and 2100 (C), over growing season sub-periods. Gaps in splines correspond to omitted modal intervals. Histograms show the differences in the distributions of exposure between the no-policy reference scenario and the current climate, and between the 4.5 W m⁻² and 3.7 W m⁻² GHG mitigation scenarios and the reference case.



Figure E4. Sorghum empirical yield response functions (A) and the change in the distributions of average county temperature, precipitation and soil moisture circa year 2050 (B) and 2100 (C), over growing season sub-periods. Gaps in splines correspond to omitted modal intervals. Histograms show the differences in the distributions of exposure between the no-policy reference scenario and the current climate, and between the 4.5 W m⁻² and 3.7 W m⁻² GHG mitigation scenarios and the reference case.



Figure E5. Cotton empirical yield response functions (A) and the change in the distributions of average county temperature, precipitation and soil moisture circa year 2050 (B) and 2100 (C), over growing season sub-periods. Gaps in splines correspond to omitted modal intervals. Histograms show the differences in the distributions of exposure between the no-policy reference scenario and the current climate, and between the 4.5 W m⁻² and 3.7 W m⁻² GHG mitigation scenarios and the reference case.

Table E1. Aggregate annual changes in crop yields, production and associated gross costs and benefits relative to current climate in the no-policy reference scenario, and aggregate avoided changes in crop yields and associated costs and benefits under GHG mitigation scenarios, circa years 2050 and 2100, assuming no CO₂ fertilization effect. (A) aggregate yield changes; (B) prices and quantities in current agricultural system; (C) prices and quantities scaled according to future growth simulated by the MIT-EPPA model's CIRA simulations.

		2036-2055		2086-2115		
-	Ref	4.5 Wm ⁻² 3	3.7 Wm ⁻²	Ref	4.5 Wm ⁻²	3.7 Wm ⁻²
-		A. Average Cha	nge in Yield Re	elative to Currer	nt Climate (%	5)
Wheat	-4.1	-0.7	-1.2	-9.2	-1.9	-2.4
Soybeans	-5.9	0.3	-1.0	-14.8	-2.3	-2.6
Sorghum	5.6	2.3	2.0	15.3	4.4	1.1
Cotton	-2.2	0.5	0.0	-11.0	-0.4	-1.4
Corn	5.9	5.0	4.5	9.3	6.2	3.5
_		В	. Current Agric	cultural System		
	(i	i) Average Chan	ge in Producți	on Relative to C	urrent Clima	ite
			(10 [°] 1	tons)		
Wheat	-2.6	-0.5	-0.8	-5.7	-1.2	-1.5
Soybeans	-3.9	0.2	-0.6	-9.8	-1.5	-1.8
Sorghum	0.9	0.4	0.3	2.5	0.7	0.2
Cotton	-0.1	0.0	0.0	-0.4	0.0	-0.1
Corn	13.7	11.5	10.3	21.5	14.3	8.0
	(ii) Impa	ct Gross Cost (n	egative) or Be	nefit (positive) i	n Reference	Scenario;
	Mitiga	ation Net Benef	it (positive) or	Cost (negative)	in Policy Sco	enarios
			(2010	\$ M)		
Wheat	-464	383	327	-1028	818	764
Soybeans	-1218	1275	1020	-3048	2574	2504
Sorghum	88	-52	-57	244	-173	-226
Cotton	-136	169	134	-685	657	599
Corn	1378	-213	-334	2166	-727	-1360
Total _	-352	1562	1089	-2351	3149	2281
_	C. Projected Future Agricultural System					
		(i) Avera	age Change in	Production (10	tons)	
Wheat	-6.5	-1.1	-1.7	-37.5	-6.6	-7.2
Soybeans	-10.0	0.4	-1.4	-65()	-10.1	-116
Sorghum				00.0	-10.1	11.0
o	2.3	0.9	0.7	16.5	4.8	1.2
Cotton	2.3 -0.2	0.9 0.0	0.7	16.5 -1.0	4.8 0.0	1.2 -0.1
Cotton Corn	2.3 -0.2 34.8	0.9 0.0 27.5	0.7 0.0 23.1	16.5 -1.0 141.6	4.8 0.0 94.1	1.0 1.2 -0.1 52.7
Cotton Corn	2.3 -0.2 34.8 (ii) Impa	0.9 0.0 27.5 ct Gross Cost (n	0.7 0.0 23.1 egative) or Be	16.5 -1.0 141.6 nefit (positive) i	4.8 0.0 94.1 n Reference	11.0 1.2 -0.1 52.7 Scenario;
Cotton Corn	2.3 -0.2 34.8 (ii) Impa Mitiga	0.9 0.0 27.5 ct Gross Cost (n ation Net Benef	0.7 0.0 23.1 egative) or Be it (positive) or	16.5 -1.0 141.6 nefit (positive) i Cost (negative)	4.8 0.0 94.1 n Reference in Policy Sco	1.2 -0.1 52.7 Scenario; enarios
Cotton Corn	2.3 -0.2 34.8 (ii) Impa- Mitiga	0.9 0.0 27.5 ct Gross Cost (n ation Net Benef	0.7 0.0 23.1 egative) or Be it (positive) or (2010	16.5 -1.0 141.6 nefit (positive) i Cost (negative) \$ M)	4.8 0.0 94.1 n Reference in Policy Sco	1.2 -0.1 52.7 Scenario; enarios
Cotton Corn Wheat	2.3 -0.2 34.8 (ii) Impar Mitiga -1473	0.9 0.0 27.5 ct Gross Cost (n ation Net Benef 1255	0.7 0.0 23.1 egative) or Be it (positive) or (2010 1128	16.5 -1.0 141.6 nefit (positive) i Cost (negative) \$ M) -9730	4.8 0.0 94.1 n Reference in Policy Sco 8197	11.0 1.2 -0.1 52.7 Scenario; enarios 8544
Cotton Corn Wheat Soybeans	2.3 -0.2 34.8 (ii) Impa Mitiga -1473 -3863 280	0.9 0.0 27.5 ct Gross Cost (n ation Net Benef 1255 4114 -174	0.7 0.0 23.1 egative) or Be it (positive) or (2010 1128 3426 -200	16.5 -1.0 141.6 nefit (positive) i Cost (negative) \$ M) -9730 -28860 2306	4.8 0.0 94.1 n Reference in Policy Sco 8197 24935 -1678	11.0 1.2 -0.1 52.7 Scenario; enarios 8544 25775 -2330
Cotton Corn Wheat Soybeans Sorghum Cotton	2.3 -0.2 34.8 (ii) Impar Mitiga -1473 -3863 280 -433	0.9 0.0 27.5 ct Gross Cost (n ation Net Benef 1255 4114 -174 540	0.7 0.0 23.1 egative) or Be it (positive) or (2010 1128 3426 -200 440	16.5 -1.0 141.6 nefit (positive) i Cost (negative) \$ M) -9730 -28860 2306 -2508	4.8 0.0 94.1 n Reference in Policy Sco 8197 24935 -1678 2467	11.0 1.2 -0.1 52.7 Scenario; enarios 8544 25775 -2330 2425
Cotton Corn Wheat Soybeans Sorghum Cotton Corn	2.3 -0.2 34.8 (ii) Impar Mitiga -1473 -3863 280 -433 4372	0.9 0.0 27.5 ct Gross Cost (n ation Net Benef 1255 4114 -174 540 -931	0.7 0.0 23.1 egative) or Be it (positive) or (2010 1128 3426 -200 440 -1518	16.5 -1.0 141.6 nefit (positive) i Cost (negative) \$ M) -9730 -28860 2306 -2508 20508	4.8 0.0 94.1 n Reference in Policy Sco 8197 24935 -1678 2467 -7043	11.0 1.2 -0.1 52.7 Scenario; enarios 8544 25775 -2330 2425 -13998

Table E2. Prior Estimates of Climate Change Impacts on US Agriculture. Note that none of these studies takes into account the effect of CO_2 fertilization.

Study	Impact	Empirical	Climate Change	Impact
	Endpoint	Approach	Scenarios	Magnitude
Mandalashu at		Usdania	Г°Г +	Creation duraintes CO.D.
ol (1994)	land values per acre	regression on	5 F temperature increase,	(1982) appualized
ai (1994)		cross-sectional	8% precipitation increase,	(1982) annualized
		data	uniform by region and season	Crop revenue weights: \$2 B (1982) annualized
Schlenker et al	County value of land	Hedonic	HadCM3 runs of 4 SRES	\$3.1 B to \$7.2 B (1997)
(2006)	and buildings per	regression on	scenarios, 2020-2049 and	annually, 2020-2049
	acre for counties	panel data	2070-2099	
	east of 100"			Comparable impacts for
	meridian			2070-2033 Not reported
Deschenes and	County agricultural	Regression on	Hadley II run of 1% per year	-\$0.5 B to \$3.1 B (2002)
Greenstone	profits per acre	panel data	CO ₂ increase with IS92A	reduction in profit
(2007)	County come and		aerosol forcing, 2070-2099	0.02 D to 0.05 D bushel
	county corn and			-0.02 B to 0.05 B bushel
	soybean yields			sovbean output
				soyseun output
Fisher et al			Hadley II-IS92A used in	37% to 55% reduction in
(2012)			Deschenes and Geenstone	profit
			(2007)	11% to 42% reduction corn
			Hadley III-B2 scenario	vield
				,
				16% to 52% reduction
				soybean yield
Deschenes and			Hadley II-IS92A used in	-\$0.2 B to \$14.8 B (2002)
Greenstone			Deschenes and Geenstone	annually
(2012)			(2007)	
			CCSM run of A2 scenario, 2070-2099	
Schlenker and	Corn, soybean and	Regression on	HadCM3 runs of 4 SRES	18% to 30% reduction in
Roberts (2009)	cotton yields for	panel data	scenarios, 2020-2049 and	aggregate yield, 2020-2049
	counties east of		2070-2099	20% to 20% and untion in
	100 ^{^{'''} meridian}			30% to 80% reduction in
				aggregate yield, 2070-2099
Ortiz-Bobea	Corn yields in 90	Regression on	HadGEM2 runs of RCP 2.6, 6	-6% to 13% reduction in
(2013)	irrigated and 800	panel data	and 8.5 scenarios, 2039-2059	aggregate yield, 2039-2059
	non-irrigated		and 2079-2099	-3% to 31% reduction in
	counties			aggregate vield 2079-2099
				abbi ebute yield, 2075-2055
Burke and	Corn and soybean	Long differences	18 ESM runs of A1B scenario,	15% median (8% min, 62%
Emerick (2015)	yields for counties	regression on	2050	max) reduction in
	east of 100			

REPORT SERIES of the MIT Joint Program on the Science and Policy of Global Change

FOR THE COMPLETE LIST OF JOINT PROGRAM REPORTS: http://globalchange.mit.edu/pubs/all-reports.php

- 246. Probabilistic Projections of 21st Century Climate Change over Northern Eurasia. *Monier et al.*, July 2013
- 247. What GHG Concentration Targets are Reachable in this Century? *Paltsev et al.*, July 2013
- 248. The Energy and Economic Impacts of Expanding International Emissions Trading. *Qi et al.*, August 2013
- 249. Limited Sectoral Trading between the EU ETS and China. Gavard et al., August 2013
- 250. The Association of Large-Scale Climate Variability and Teleconnections on Wind Resource over Europe and its Intermittency. Kriesche and Schlosser, September 2013
- 251. Regulatory Control of Vehicle and Power Plant Emissions: How Effective and at What Cost? Paltsev et al., October 2013
- 252. Synergy between Pollution and Carbon Emissions Control: Comparing China and the U.S. Nam et al., October 2013
- 253. An Analogue Approach to Identify Extreme Precipitation Events: Evaluation and Application to CMIP5 Climate Models in the United States. Gao et al. November 2013
- 254. The Future of Global Water Stress: An Integrated Assessment. Schlosser et al., January 2014
- **255. The Mercury Game:** *Evaluating a Negotiation Simulation that Teaches Students about Science–Policy Interactions. Stokes and Selin,* January 2014
- 256. The Potential Wind Power Resource in Australia: A New Perspective. Hallgren et al., February 2014
- **257. Equity and Emissions Trading in China.** *Zhang et al.,* February 2014
- 258. Characterization of the Wind Power Resource in Europe and its Intermittency. Cosseron et al., March 2014
- 259. A Self-Consistent Method to Assess Air Quality Co-Benefits from US Climate Policies. Saari et al., April 2014
- 260. Electricity Generation and Emissions Reduction Decisions under Policy Uncertainty: A General Equilibrium Analysis. Morris et al., April 2014
- 261. An Integrated Assessment of China's Wind Energy Potential. *Zhang et al.*, April 2014
- 262. The China-in-Global Energy Model. Qi et al. May 2014
- **263. Markets versus Regulation:** *The Efficiency and Distributional Impacts of U.S. Climate Policy Proposals. Rausch and Karplus,* May 2014
- **264. Expectations for a New Climate Agreement.** Jacoby and Chen, August 2014
- 265. Coupling the High Complexity Land Surface Model ACASA to the Mesoscale Model WRF. Xu et al., August 2014
- **266.** The CO₂ Content of Consumption Across US Regions: A *Multi-Regional Input-Output (MRIO) Approach.* Caron *et al.,* August 2014

- **267. Carbon emissions in China:** *How far can new efforts bend the curve? Zhang et al.,* October 2014
- 268. Characterization of the Solar Power Resource in Europe and Assessing Benefits of Co-Location with Wind Power Installations. *Bozonnat and Schlosser*, October 2014
- 269. A Framework for Analysis of the Uncertainty of Socioeconomic Growth and Climate Change on the Risk of Water Stress: a Case Study in Asia. Fant et al., November 2014
- 270. Interprovincial Migration and the Stringency of Energy Policy in China. Luo et al., November 2014
- **271. International Trade in Natural Gas:** *Golden Age of LNG? Du and Paltsev,* November 2014
- 272. Advanced Technologies in Energy-Economy Models for Climate Change Assessment. *Morris et al.*, December 2014
- 273. The Contribution of Biomass to Emissions Mitigation under a Global Climate Policy. Winchester and Reilly, January 2015
- 274. Modeling regional transportation demand in China and the impacts of a national carbon constraint. *Kishimoto et al.*, January 2015.
- 275. The Impact of Advanced Biofuels on Aviation Emissions and Operations in the U.S. Winchester et al., February 2015
- 276. Specifying Parameters in Computable General Equilibrium Models using Optimal Fingerprint Detection Methods. *Koesler,* February 2015
- 277. Renewables Intermittency: Operational Limits and Implications for Long-Term Energy System Models. Delarue and Morris, March 2015
- 278. The MIT EPPA6 Model: Economic Growth, Energy Use, and Food Consumption. Chen et al., March 2015
- 279. Emulating maize yields from global gridded crop models using statistical estimates. Blanc and Sultan, March 2015
- 280. Water Body Temperature Model for Assessing Climate Change Impacts on Thermal Cooling. *Strzepek et al.*, May 2015
- **281. Impacts of CO₂ Mandates for New Cars in the European Union.** *Paltsev et al.,* May 2015
- 282. Natural Gas Pricing Reform in China: Getting Closer to a Market System? Paltsev and Zhang, July 2015
- 283. Global population growth, technology, and Malthusian constraints: A quantitative growth theoretic perspective. Lanz et al., October 2015
- 284. Capturing Natural Resource Dynamics in Top-Down Energy-Economic Equilibrium Models. *Zhang et al.*, October 2015
- 285. US Major Crops' Uncertain Climate Change Risks and Greenhouse Gas Mitigation Benefits. Sue Wing et al., October 2015